# The Journey of Isser Singh: A Global Microhistory of a Sikh Policeman

### Cao Yin

National University of Singapore

Isser Singh served as a constable in the Shanghai Municipal Police in the early twentieth century. This paper investigates the socio-economic context of his emigration to Shanghai and his experience there. In so doing, it seeks to find an alternative way to understand the emerging Sikh diaspora during the colonial period. For the last four decades, scholarship on the Sikh diaspora has been influenced either by the motherland-settlement narrative structure or by the Eurocentric paradigm. A review of previous studies demonstrates that both approaches are highly problematic. By taking a transnational as well as a microscopic perspective, it is hoped that the present study will recover important aspects of the Sikh diaspora as it emerged in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries and which have been overlooked in previous scholarship.

### Introduction

When studying the Sikh diaspora, more often than not, scholars tend to select one specific country or region to elaborate the formation and development of the Sikh community there. Therefore, topics such as the Sikhs in Canada, America, Australia, Malaya and so forth are not uncommonly seen. 1 One shared feature for these works is that they all underline a linear relationship between the Sikh motherland, the Punjab, and the overseas communities. For example, in his early study on the Sikhs in England, A. W. Helweg repeatedly contends that the Sikhs in Europe were deeply influenced by historical process of the Punjab. In other words, what had happened in the Punjab, whether it was economic hardship, political turmoil, or religious reform, inherently shaped the landscape of the Sikhs in England.<sup>2</sup> Dashan Singh Tatla, in his annotated bibliography, argues that overseas Sikh communities also imposed significant influence over their hometown. The Sikhs in North America, for example, not only remitted large sums of money to help the development of the Punjab, they also brought political ideologies, the Indian nationalism in particular, back to India to effect the political process.<sup>3</sup> For these practitioners, the Sikhs overseas were merely shadows of their countrymen in the Punjab. The linear interaction between the Punjab and the overseas community has been regarded as the key to understand the Sikh diaspora.

Most Sikh diasporic studies that anchor in the mutual interaction between the Punjab and the settlements abroad, however, fail to take the transnational network that facilitated the migration of the Sikh population into account. In other words, the diasporic experience of the Sikhs could not be fully

comprehended by merely referring to a linear structure that only includes the start point and the destination. To address this predicament, scholars in this field have gradually turned their heeds to the transnational history.

The past three decades have witnessed the rise of the transnational history (some scholars also designate it as global history or world history), as more and more practitioners have begun to investigate how circulation of commodities, institutions, large human groups and knowledge shaped certain historical process. Influenced by this approach, Tony Ballantyne contends that the Sikh diaspora in the modern world was a process that had been activated by transnational networks. The cross-boundary circulation of personnel, institutions, and information shaped main features of Sikh communities from one country to another.

Whereas the transnational approach seems to be a practicable prescription for the stereotyped motherland-settlement dichotomy in the studies of the Sikh diaspora, some other challenges have been left behind. Scholarships on the Sikh diaspora have long been affected by the Eurocentric paradigm. When explicating the background of the Sikh migration in the late nineteenth century, scholars tend to highlight the British influence. The British theory of martial race is usually associated with it.6 Heather Streets contends that the main reason for the overseas employment of the Punjabi Sikhs was that they were tagged by the Government of India as the martial race who were particularly adept in military related occupations. Furthermore, the urgent needs of reliable law-maintainers in certain British colonies and settlements played an equal vital role in the Sikh diaspora. Arunajeet Kaur entertains the idea that the activities of Chinese secret societies in the Straits Settlements seriously disturbed the colonial rule there and harmed British interests. To wipe out the criminals and to maintain social order, Sikh constables were introduced.<sup>7</sup> The crown colony of Hong Kong and the International Settlement of Shanghai also experienced similar troubles, and their solutions bear no difference from the Straits Settlements.8

The Eurocentric perspective can also be detected from studies that turn back to the Sikh motherland, the Punjab, to look for alternative explanations of the Sikh migration. Verne A. Dusenbery argues that the socio-economic milieu of the Punjab in the late nineteenth century gave rise to the large-scale Sikh migration. The Punjab had undergone dramatic transformations since the 1860s. The British introduced agricultural infrastructures remarkably changed the economic condition of the Sikh peasants. As lands had been accumulated into the hands of rich landowners, most Sikh peasants were drawn into debt. The strong desire to help their families get out of the indebtedness, as Dusenbery elaborates, was the principal cause of their migration.

Whether it is the pushing factors such as the poverty in the Punjab or the pulling factors such as the needs of overseas settlement countries, it seems that colonial authorities were always the dominant element that directed the migration, while the Sikh migrants were merely subjects who were unable to initiate their own diaspora. In this explanatory framework, the Sikhs were always waiting for some outsiders, the British in particular, to create a

condition, whether it was the needs of overseas colonies or the specific socioeconomic milieu shaped by the Government of India, for their migration. This Eurocentric narrative "refuses to take an inquiry into the extent and nature of free will within the general structure of human society."<sup>10</sup>

In an effort to recover the subjectivity of the Sikhs and meanwhile, to fully illustrate the diasporic experience of the Sikhs, this study argues that the usually employed macro-analysis that underscores the structure and context is far from enough, and that the microscopic approach might be a good complementary means for us to understand the migration process.

Similar to biographical writings, the microhistory bases its strength on analyzing the trajectory of individual's life. Yet, it distinguishes itself by paying specific attention to the negotiation and interaction between the individual and the world he/she resides in. If the individual is the protagonist in a biography, the microhistory's priority lies in the social and cultural canvas the individual gets entangled in.<sup>11</sup>

Although some classics such as Natalie Davis' *The Return of Martine Guer*re and Carlo Ginzburg's *Cheese and Worms* are more or less local stories, a surging interest in employing microscopic approach to investigate transnational histories has been observed in recent years. Practitioners who are studying the Atlantic history have long tried to elucidate unacknowledged and unobserved aspects of the African migration through telling stories of crossboundary lives. <sup>12</sup> Historians with interest in cross-cultural interactions have also turned their attention to micro-levels. <sup>13</sup> World historians have recently campaigned for the idea of the global microhistory, which tends to use specific individuals to illustrate broad historical structure and process. <sup>14</sup>

The study of Sikh diaspora would be greatly benefited from the approach of the global microhistory. On the one hand, it scrutinizes the Sikh diaspora through the lens of the transnational network, and thus provides an alternative view apart from the motherland-settlement dichotomy paradigm. On the other hand, different from the prevalent Eurocentric explanatory framework that treats the Sikhs as passive subjects in their migration, the microhistorical analysis not only sketches out the specific living world the Sikh migrants inhabited, but also sheds light on how the Sikhs interacted, negotiated, and even utilized the structure for their own interests.

The present study takes the case of Isser Singh, a Sikh constable who served in the Shanghai Municipal Police from 1906 to 1911, as an example to exhibit the specific context of the Sikh migration in Shanghai. As a microshitory, it contends that individuals such as Isser Singh were not voiceless subjects who were constantly under the manipulation of colonial authorities. Instead, the Sikh migrants played crucial role in shaping policies in various colonies. Furthermore, the Sikhs were too ready to exploit the colonial network to pursue their own interests. As a transnational history, it entertains that facilities and provisions for the Sikh constables in Shanghai were neither novel nor locally invented but products of transnational circulation of institutions, knowledge, and information.

#### A Peasant's Son in the Punjab

Given that no letter, diary and memoir have been found yet, primary sources on the Sikh constables in the S.M.P. are mostly government archives, newspapers, and court testimonies. The case of Isser Singh is no exception, as information on this man scatter around news reports about daily crimes and court investigations. By reorganizing these primary sources and by referring to contemporary context, following contents try to reconstruct the trajectory of Isser Singh's diasporic experience and the world he inhabited in.

Neither Isser Singh himself nor newspapers indicate from which part of the Punjab this Sikh man came. Since Isser took part in a strike organized by the Sikhs from the Majha region of the Punjab to protest against the Shanghai Municipal Council's (S.M.C. thereafter) decision to remove a Majha Sikh interpreter in July 1910, he was most probably from a village in Majha, central Punjab. <sup>15</sup> Actually, in the early twentieth century, nearly 70% of the Sikh constables in the S.M.P. were from the Majha region, while the others were mainly from the Malwa region, also in central Punjab. <sup>16</sup> Majha Sikhs and Malwa Sikhs dominated Sikh police forces in other regions as well. The heavy concentration on specific regions was not a coincidence but had local socioeconomic contexts.

Given that Punjab was annexed by the British shortly after the second Anglo-Sikh in 1848, the socio-economic structure of this area had undergone a dramatic change. During the period of the Sikh kingdom, most adult high-caste (largely Jat) Sikh males were professional military men in the Khalsa. <sup>17</sup> After the defeat of the Sikh army, the British authority in the Punjab set out to take steps to disarm the Sikh soldiers in fear that they would rise against the British rule. Several thousand Sikh soldiers in the Khalsa were then ordered to hand over their weapons and were disbanded. <sup>18</sup> The only alternative for these unemployed men was to "exchange the sword for the plough" to become peasants. <sup>19</sup>

Now that there were more laborers working on the lands, and the weather in the Punjab was highly suitable for cultivation, agricultural production increased remarkably. <sup>20</sup> Continuous harvests, however, failed to serve the Sikh peasants well, owing to the fall of agricultural product prices. <sup>21</sup> Since the British authority in the Punjab taxed the Sikhs not in kinds as the Sikh Kingdom used to do but in cash, a sharp downturn of the crop price led to the bankruptcy of many peasants who failed to sell their products in the markets at a good price. <sup>22</sup> As a result, the peasants had to resort to moneylenders and thus drew themselves into indebtedness and poverty.

To pacify the turbulent Sikh peasants, and to withstand Russia's threat from Central Asia, the British authority spent more than three million pounds to build infrastructures throughout the region in the 1850s. <sup>23</sup> By the eve of the Indian Mutiny of 1857, 3,600 miles of roads had been built and several canals that irrigated once barren areas had been accomplished. <sup>24</sup> Extensive roads and railways linked the Punjab with the outside world, especially with the port of

Karachi, from where Punjabi agricultural products could be exported to other parts of South Asia and beyond.<sup>25</sup>

Thanks to the large-scale infrastructural building, the agricultural economy of the Punjab was opened to the global market. <sup>26</sup> As this market-oriented transformation enticed capital from other parts of India to flow in, Sikh peasants were further marginalized. Cultivable lands had become concentrated into the hands of a few Hindu and Muslim large landholders and moneylenders. Contrary to this trend, the majority of Sikh peasants merely held small tracts of lands. In the Majha region where Isser Singh probably resided, less than 35% of the lands were cultivated by tenants. <sup>27</sup> In other words, the majority of the lands were tilled by landholders themselves whose lands were too small to lease out. Malcolm Darling attributes the smallholdings of Sikhs peasants to the Sikh traditional law of dividing a father's land equally among his sons. <sup>28</sup> In this sense, even if a Sikh peasant held a medium size land, this land would be divided into pieces among his descendants. Therefore, the fragmentation of family lands was inevitable among the Sikh population. <sup>29</sup>

As small proprietors, the Sikh peasants were exposed to various disadvantages. Firstly, they had to face fierce competition from large landowners whose agricultural products could be sold at a relatively cheaper price because of the larger scale of sale. Furthermore, the small peasants had no choice but to till the lands by their own hands in order to feed their families and pay the tax. This self-feed work enforced the Sikhs to bear the risks of illness, bad weather and other accidents. To improve their condition, Sikh peasants also resorted to enlarging their holdings via borrowing money from moneylenders. The consequence of the rampant borrowing was that almost all Sikh small holding peasants were more or less indebted by the turn of the twentieth century. In the sikh small holding peasants were more or less indebted by the turn of the

Borrowing money to buy more lands was not the sole reason that trapped the Sikh peasants into indebtedness, there are also some other factors. Throughout the colonial period, female infanticide was notoriously rampant among the Sikh population in the Punjab. As a result, there was a shortage of women for young Sikh males to marry with. And those who desired to have a wife had few choices but to spend usually around 1,000 to 2,000 rupees to buy one.<sup>32</sup>

In addition to purchasing a bride, the Sikhs also had the tradition of holding luxurious wedding ceremonies that would put even heavier economic burden on the husband's family. The wedding for the Sikhs in the Punjab was not merely to invite guests to attend a ceremony. Instead, sumptuous dishes should be prepared, entertainment activities should also be provided, and most importantly, jewelry and clothes should be purchased for the bride. Therefore, another 1,000 rupees would be spent on the marriage. <sup>33</sup> Facing with such an enormous amount of expenditure, a common Sikh peasant family that only had on average 500 rupees in savings had to resort to borrowing, trapping themselves in the hands of moneylenders. Overall, purchasing land and arranging for marriages would usually exhaust whole of the savings of a typical Sikh household and draw the family into indebtedness.

It is very possible that Isser Singh was from a common peasant family that merely owned tiny tracts of lands. Like most Sikh households in the Punjab, Isser's family was also in trouble due to indebtedness, whether because of purchasing more land, or preparing a wedding ceremony, or constructing a brick house. To alleviate the debt burden, the Sikhs normally had to find supplementary source of income in addition to laboring on the land.

One of the main solutions was to encourage young male members of the family to join the Indian Army. By the turn of the twentieth century, a soldier in the Indian Army could earn 84 rupees a year, much more than earnings in agricultural work.<sup>34</sup> Furthermore, the authority promised that those servicemen could obtain considerable size of lands in newly developed canal colonies after a decade long service in the army.<sup>35</sup>

Although joining the army was more promising than cultivating the lands, not every Sikh had equal chance to be enlisted. Apart from the adventurous spirit, the Sikhs in the Indian Army should be from specific sects of the Sikh population. Sikh peasants, who resided densely in the Majha region of central Punjab, were particularly preferred by recruiting agents on the grounds that the British assumed that they maintained the martial tradition of Sikhism and were physically sturdy owing to their harsh living environment.<sup>36</sup>

As a Majha Sikh who intended to add wealth to his household, Isser offered himself to the Indian Army and was enlisted. He was assigned to the 74<sup>th</sup> Punjabis Infantry Regiment based in Bellary with a monthly salary at Rs.7.<sup>37</sup> Compared with income from agricultural work, the payment of the army was very good. However, in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, the Indian Army repeatedly warned that the reserve of its Sikh soldiers was draining, and that it could no longer employ qualified Sikhs in the near future. The Government of India attributed the drainage of its recruiting pool to the migration of the Sikhs to other parts of the world, particularly colonies in Southeast and East Asia that provided the Sikhs with much higher wage than the Indian army authorities could do.<sup>38</sup>

Indeed, after the Indian Mutiny, the British military officers had gradually developed an ideology of the "martial race", which characterized certain group of people as robust fighters adept in military activities. The Sikhs, according to the British definition, were typical of the martial race. As British officers who earlier served in India brought this ideology to other parts of the Empire and advertised the extraordinary traits of the Sikhs, other colonies expressed remarkable enthusiasm for recruiting the Sikh people to defend their territories and maintain social order with competitive payment. The table below illustrates annual salaries for the Sikhs serving in colonial police forces and the Indian Army by the turn of the twentieth century.

Table 1: Annual Salary of Sikhs in Police and Army

Singapore	Hong Kong	Shanghai Police	Indian
Police	Police		Army
Rs.272/year	Rs.377/year	Rs.525/year	Rs.84/year

Although Isser was serving in the army, he was well informed on those overseas opportunities, thanks to the Sikh diasporic network that facilitated the circulation of information. Tony Ballantyne denotes the Sikhs diasporic network as a web that not merely linked the Punjab with specific overseas settlement, but also connected various settlements with each other. In this web, Sikh migrants moved from one area to the other, and so did their experience and knowledge of these areas. 41 On that account, the Sikhs in one city were able to know the payment of the other city very soon as the people were constantly on the move. For example, in February 1901, the Superintendent of the Shanghai Municipal Police (S.M.P. thereafter) asked the S.M.C. to increase the salary of the staffs in the police force. The main reason he gave to the council members was that Sikh constables in the S.M.P. had recently obtained a piece of information about the rise of salary of the Sikh staffs in the Hong Kong Police. The Sikhs in Shanghai were frustrated by the fact that the S.M.P. did not harbor any plan to increase their salary accordingly. Furthermore, the Superintendent warned that potential candidates with qualified characteristics would probably be attracted by higher salaries in Hong Kong, and would cease to come to Shanghai to look for jobs. After hearing the report of the Superintendent, members of the S.M.C. unanimously agreed to consider a salary improvement scheme, although the budget of the administration was very tight that year.<sup>42</sup>

However, the S.M.C. should not blame the Hong Kong government for this economic burden. Indeed, in January 1901, news on the rising salary of the Sikh constables in Singapore spread to Hong Kong and stirred strong emotion among servicemen there. Staffs in the Hong Kong Police correspondingly appealed for an equal rise in their salary. For fear that its servicemen could relocate to Singapore for better payment, the Hong Kong government sanctioned to increase its police officers' salary by 17%, increasing it at the same rate with that of Singapore's.<sup>43</sup>

The information also spread back to India in the forms of letters or oral messages. 44 The returnees took their overseas experience with them as well, and were too ready to share what they saw, how they felt, and how much they earned abroad with their relatives, neighbors and friends. 45 Meanwhile, advertisements posted by shipment companies, newspapers and magazines also played roles in circulating this information. 46

Being exposed to the information of the outside world, Isser had gradually realized that he could earn much more money overseas. After a serious consideration, he left the army and returned to his village and to prepare for overseas migration around 1905 or 1906. Like other Sikhs who desired to go

abroad, Isser began to optimize his migration plan by scrutinizing possible destinations.<sup>47</sup>

## **Optimizing the Migration Plan**

By the turn of the twentieth century, most Sikh migrants favored Singapore, Hong Kong and Shanghai as their destinations, mainly because they provided relatively good payments. Since all three cities had high demand for Sikhs for policing work, competition was inevitable.

In the late nineteenth century, the average annual salary of a Sikh constable in Singapore was around 120 Mexican dollars. <sup>48</sup> Meanwhile, a Sikh constable serving in the Hong Kong Police was able to earn 166 Hong Kong dollars annually. <sup>49</sup> Their contemporaries working in the Shanghai Municipal Police could obtain 168 Shanghai taels each year. <sup>50</sup> For meeting their personal daily needs, salaries for the Sikhs in all three cities were high enough, and much better than the earnings of local people. <sup>51</sup> Nevertheless, the Sikhs earned the money not solely for themselves, but to a larger extent, for their families in the Punjab. For this reason, they had to transfer their earnings from local currencies into Indian rupees. Table 2 below illustrates the annual salary in Indian rupees that the Sikh constables could obtain in the three places in the 1900s.

Table 2: Salaries of Sikh Policemen in Rupees

Singapore <sup>52</sup>	Hong Kong <sup>53</sup>	Shanghai <sup>54</sup>
MD\$120/year	HKD\$166/year	Tls. 168/year
Rs.200/year	Rs.237/year	Rs.525/year

Thus after converting to rupees, we can see that Sikh constables working in Shanghai were able to earn Rs.525 a year, much higher than those in Singapore (Rs.200) and Hong Kong (Rs.237). This gap explicitly indicates that the Sikhs in Shanghai could transfer much more money back home than their countrymen serving in the two crown colonies.

Governments in Singapore and Hong Kong understood well that the weak exchange rate between their currencies and the rupees had imposed remarkable negative effects on their ability to recruit the Sikhs. To counterbalance this disadvantage, the Hong Kong government chose to allow their Sikh constables to remit their pay home at a fixed rate of exchange of 44 Hong Kong dollars to Rs.100.<sup>55</sup> The Singapore government, at the same time, pleaded with the Secretary of State in London to take measures to control the widely varying exchange rate compensation in the British Empire. As the plea was declined by the Secretary of State, Singapore imitated Hong Kong's policy that allowed their Sikh staffs to transfer their salary at the rate of 44 Mexican dollars to Rs.100.<sup>56</sup> Table 3 below illustrates Sikh constables' salaries in Hong Kong,

Singapore and Shanghai after Singapore and Hong Kong governments implemented the exchange compensation policy.

Table 3: Sikh Policemen Salaries after Compensation

Singapore	Hong Kong	Shanghai
MD\$120/year	HKD\$166/year	Tls. 168/year
Rs.272/year	Rs.377/year	Rs.525/year

As the exchange rates were raised, Singapore's Sikh constables were able to remit Rs.272 to India rather than merely Rs.200. And their Hong Kong counterparts could remit Rs.377 instead of Rs.237. Nonetheless, the compensated payments were still much lower than that provided by the S.M.C.

The relatively generous payment the Sikhs obtained in Shanghai was, indeed, deliberately set by policymakers there for maintaining the edge over its competitors. Well informed about the differential in Sikh salaries in Hong Kong and Singapore, the S.M.C. promised to provide a higher allowance for attracting qualified Sikhs.<sup>57</sup>

The deep gap in income among various areas reshaped the landscape of Sikh migration in the early twentieth century. Given that the Sikh people in Punjab were highly aware that Shanghai was a city where their countrymen could earn much more money than others working elsewhere, they all rushed to Shanghai. In 1906, the Singapore government had observed that fewer and fewer Sikhs arrived in Singapore and offered themselves to the local police force. Three years later, the situation in Singapore became worse as the police force could neither recruit more Sikhs from the Punjab nor keep their Sikh staffs in their positions. The head of the Singapore police force admitted that most Sikh people in the Punjab were reluctant to come to Singapore because some Far Eastern cities, particularly Hong Kong and Shanghai, offered greater attraction. 59

Since the Hong Kong Police provided relatively higher salaries than the Singapore government did, Sikhs kept migrating to Hong Kong in the first decade of the twentieth century. Nevertheless, many of those who came to Hong Kong were either physically unsuitable for policing work or sought every chance to be dismissed in order to migrate to other regions where they could earn more money. For example, attempting to strengthen its own defense, the S.M.C. attracted more than twenty Sikh constables from the Hong Kong Police with a higher salary and allowance in a single year. <sup>60</sup> Moreover, knowing that their fellows could earn more money in Shanghai, Sikh constables still serving in the Hong Kong Police even went on strike in order to pressure the authority to increase their salaries. <sup>61</sup> Table 4 below illustrates that a high percentage of the newly recruited Sikh constables were dismissed shortly after they arrived in Hong Kong.

Table 4: Employment Practices among Sikh Policemen in Hong Kong

	1903 <sup>62</sup>	1904 <sup>63</sup>	1905 <sup>64</sup>	190665	190766
Engaged Sikh constables	64	93	70	115	59
Dismissed Sikh constables	61	83	58	74	52

Since the S.M.C. provided their Sikh staffs with competitive payments, the Sikhs in the Punjab were enthusiastic about looking for jobs in Shanghai. As a result, when the Singapore government complained that very few Sikh people offered themselves to its police force in the mid-1900s, the S.M.C boasted that very little difficulty was experienced in them getting suitable Sikh recruits.<sup>67</sup> Indeed, as the S.M.C. observed, "the influx of Sikhs and natives of India into Shanghai is constantly increasing."<sup>68</sup>

Table 5: Strength of Sikh Police Forces in Singapore, Hong Kong, and Shanghai between 1901 and 1909<sup>69</sup>

	Singapore	Hong Kong	Shanghai
1901	152	366	172
1902	160	367	187
1903	166	367	187
1904	171	375	209
1905	184	482	235
1906	184	410	235
1907	184	410	511
1908	188	388	555
1909	179	380	550

As the table above well illustrates, the strength of Sikh police forces in Singapore and Hong Kong was nearly in stagnation in the first decade of the Twentieth century. The strength of Singapore's Sikh police increased 17.7% between 1901 and 1909. The expansion rate for Hong Kong's Sikh unit is even lower, merely at 3.8%. In contrast, the Sikh branch in the S.M.P. experienced a dramatic expansion during these years, with its strength increasing by 219%.

Owing to the Sikh diasporic network, this updated information probably reached Isser very quickly when he was preparing his migration. Understandably, Shanghai became Isser's primary choice. Normally, there were two channels for the Sikhs in the Punjab to find jobs in Shanghai. If they had friends or relatives who had already worked in Shanghai, they could travel to this city by themselves and ask their friends and relatives to recommend them for certain positions. <sup>70</sup> If they did not know anyone there, their chance of getting a position depended on the recruitment of the S.M.C. in the Punjab. Most Sikhs preferred to travel using their own money on the grounds that the

S.M.C. did not frequently sent agents to the Punjab to undertake recruitment. This migration pattern, however, was reshaped by the changing policy of the Government of India in the 1900s.

The Government of India had long been perturbed by the fact that its recruiting ground in the Punjab was being depleted by overseas demands. Also, Sikhs working for other European powers greatly thwarted attempts by the Government of India. In the year of 1903, the Government of India asked other colonies in the British Empire to employ Sikhs only through the agents of the Indian Army. In other words, other colonial authorities were no longer allowed to recruit Sikhs who offered themselves to police forces. Although the International Settlement of Shanghai was not officially a part of the British Empire, the S.M.C. agreed to enlist its Sikh constables from the Punjab in 1905, owing to its frustration over the work of the local recruited Sikhs.

## The Road to Shanghai

In December 1905, a riot that was aggravated by anti-foreign sentiment broke out in Shanghai. As foreigners were injured and foreign buildings were burnt, the S.M.C. came to realize that its policing strength was too weak to protect the Settlement, and that an augmentation of the S.M.P. was inevitable. Since the Sikh police had proved the most faithful and energetic throughout the riot, a dramatic expansion of the Sikh branch was proposed.

Based on the new recruitment policy, the S.M.C. submitted an application to the Government of India for enlisting 40 Sikh policemen in January 1906.<sup>77</sup> The Government of India sanctioned the request months later and instructed the Indian Army's recruiting depot in Amritsar to assign a recruiting team that was composed of native officers and guides to execute the recruitment.<sup>78</sup> Meanwhile, to keep track of the enlistment, the S.M.P. sent its police cadet A. H. Fenton and an Indian sergeant to India in October 1906.<sup>79</sup>

The recruiting team and Fenton visited specific villages in the Manjha area that normally provided soldiers to the Indian Army. The village where Isser Singh may have resided was among those that the recruiters visited. Understanding that the S.M.C. provided relatively higher payment than other colonial authorities, Isser Singh offered himself to the recruiters.

The S.M.C.'s criteria for selecting constables were modeled on the standard of the Indian Army. The preferred candidate should be a Majha Sikh, at least 63 inches high, and his chest girth should not less than 35 inches.<sup>80</sup> As an ex-soldier, Isser Singh met all of these requirements and was thus enlisted.

The recruiting team brought Isser and other recruits to Amritsar, from where a train took them to Lahore. Meanwhile, staffs from the S.M.P. had already been sent to Lahore to take the newly recruited Sikhs back to Shanghai. In Lahore, civil surgeon conducted a routine medical check on these recruits to make sure that their hearing, speech, and teeth were all satisfactory. Additionally, those who had syndromes of rupture, hydrocephalus, varicella, skin disease, and other chronic disease would be disqualified. After the check, Isser and others travelled to Bombay by train

from where they boarded a passenger liner (owned by Peninsular and Oriental Steam Navigation Company that was contracted by the S.M.C. in the early twentieth century). The liner took the batch of Sikhs to Hong Kong before they finally arrived in Shanghai.<sup>84</sup>

## Accommodating the Sikhs

As Isser landed in Shanghai in November 1906, he found that there already existed a well-developed Sikh community with sophisticated facilities in this port city. A hospital that specifically catered for Sikh patients was set up long ago. A Sikh temple (Gurdwara) was under construction for meeting the religious needs of the Sikhs. The Police School regularly provided necessary trainings and education to the Sikh staffs. With the help of these facilities, the S.M.C. expected to build up the efficiency of its Sikh police unit. In fact, the idea of providing the Sikh police staffs with customized facilities was not Shanghai's original invention. By the turn of the twentieth century, the S.M.C. had imported and localized numerous Sikh-related institutions from Hong Kong and Singapore. In other words, the hospital, gurdwara, and school were products of a transnational network that facilitated the circulation of knowledge from one region to the other.

Viewing the Sikhs as a martial race who could easily adapt to harsh climate, the colonial authorities in Southeast and East Asia had sanctioned to employ them. Ironically, the British soon found that the Sikhs were particularly susceptible to tropical diseases, particularly malaria and dengue fever. In the Hong Kong Police, the Sikhs always accounted for a large proportion of the total number of patients admitted to the hospital.

Table 6: Police staffs admitted to the hospital in Hong Kong, 1901-1909

	Europeans	Sikhs	Chinese
1901 <sup>85</sup>	163	493	215
190286	141	498	299
1903 <sup>87</sup>	122	407	193
190488	111	317	226
190589	102	407	187
190690	98	375	224
190791	132	427	187
190892	97	394	136
1909 <sup>93</sup>	72	471	136

The Singapore government was also concerned by the unhealthy condition of its Sikh constables. A government survey showed that the Sikhs were particularly susceptible to phthisis and intermittent fever in this tropical island, and that the Sikhs had a larger proportion of sick than other contingents. <sup>94</sup> In a report of the Inspector-General of Police in 1909, the Sikh contingent was

claimed to be the least healthy one. 95 Sikh constables in Shanghai were also mired by health problems in the early twentieth century. Annual Reports of the S.M.C. showed that the Sikhs were frequently taken to hospital due to various diseases and cases of death were not uncommonly seen. 96

Various measures had been taken by colonial authorities to improve their Sikh policemen's health. Since the 1860s, the Hong Kong government had begun to import medicines from India to treat the Sikh patients. <sup>97</sup> Besides, all ailing Sikhs were taken to the Government Civil Hospital for treatment. <sup>98</sup> In Singapore, a police surgeon was appointed to take charge of the health of all Sikh policemen. Those who were suffering serious diseases were admitted into the government funded General Hospital. <sup>99</sup> The hospital also provided specific Sikh diet to the patients. <sup>100</sup>

What happened in Singapore and Hong Kong had indicated that the Sikhs were particularly vulnerable to diseases in Southeast and East Asia, and that customized provisions should be provided to relieve the Sikh police's health problem. The S.M.C. learned the lessons well and was cautious about the medical care of its Sikh staffs. At the time when Isser arrived in Shanghai, the S.M.P., like its Singapore counterpart, also enlisted a police surgeon to take care of the Sikh policemen. <sup>101</sup> Ailing Sikh staffs in the S.M.P. would be checked by the surgeon and could go to the General Hospital (founded by the S.M.C.) without any charge. <sup>102</sup> To better accommodate the Sikh population, the S.M.C. even built an Indian Hospital in 1919. The medical authority in that hospital introduced Singapore's measure to provide specific Sikh food to its patients. Furthermore, wives and children of the Sikh constables were allowed to come to the hospital for treatment. <sup>103</sup>

In addition to the well-built medical facility, the S.M.C. also provided training and education to the Sikhs. In the first six months, all newly recruited Sikhs were compulsorily requested to attend classes in English and Chinese languages, musketry shooting, and policing regulations in an Indian school that was set up by the S.M.C. in 1896. <sup>104</sup> These schooling institutions, like the medical care system, were also imitated from other colonies.

Once the Hong Kong government established its Sikh branch in 1868, a Sikh police school was simultaneously introduced by the Governor to instruct its Sikh constables how to use musketry and to teach colloquial English and Chinese languages. Language learning in the school had later been made an important condition in the promotion of the Sikh staffs. Only those who passed the tests could be promoted to higher positions. The curriculum in the school had gradually been developed, as courses such as Police Regulation and General Instructions, Sections and Beats, Local Knowledge, Police Court Routine, Observation Lessons, Jiu Jihsu-Police Holds, Physical Drill, and First Aid to Injured were all taught to the Sikh policemen. 107

The Sikh police school in Singapore was to a large extent modeled on that of Hong Kong's. When the Singapore government planned to set up its Sikh contingent in 1879, Hong Kong's experience in employing and managing the Sikh police unit was the principal reference. As a result, a Sikh police school

was built in 1881 and the Sikh servicemen were also required to take language exams.  $^{108}$ 

The S.M.C. also looked towards Hong Kong for establishing a Sikh police school. To improve the efficiency of the Sikh branch, the S.M.C. repeatedly resorted to Hong Kong's expertise in schooling the Sikh constables. As early as 1885 when the first batch of the Sikhs arrived, the S.M.C. imitated the Hong Kong Police's measure by introducing courses on Chinese and English languages to all recruits. <sup>109</sup> As the Sikh branch had grown dramatically, the S.M.C. asked its police officers to go to Hong Kong for learning how to manage the Sikhs. <sup>110</sup> Based on Hong Kong's model, a specific Sikh police school was established in 1896, and courses such as musketry shooting, police regulation instruction, and local knowledge were introduced. <sup>111</sup>

Given that the Sikhs derived their identity closely based on their religion, Sikhism, most of them aspired to keep practicing their religious rituals in *gurdwaras* (Sikh temples) even when they were abroad. As more and more Sikhs migrated to Southeast and East Asia by the turn of the twentieth century, gurdwaras sprang up in these regions. <sup>112</sup> The first gurdwara in the Straits Settlements was set up in Penang in 1901 for commemorating the Diamond Jubilee of Queen Victoria. <sup>113</sup> It is reported at that time that the gurdwara in Penang would be used to serve religious needs for the Sikhs not only in the Straits Settlements but also those in the Malay Peninsula. <sup>114</sup>

The Hong Kong authority was well informed of the construction of the gurdwara in the Straits Settlements and felt the imperative need of building one for its own Sikh servicemen. <sup>115</sup> In 1902, one year after the erection of Penang's gurwara, a Sikh temple was set up in Gap Road of Wanchai, Hong Kong. Whereas the Hong Kong government provided a site without any charge, money for establishing the building was raised among local Sikh soldiers, policemen, and watchmen. <sup>116</sup>

Noticeably, the S.M.C. also donated some 600 HK dollars for the gurdwara in Wanchai. 117 In fact, the S.M.C. had a desire to improve its Sikh constables' morale and efficiency in the first decade of the twentieth century. In assuming that a religious organization would watch over and correct the behavior of the Sikhs, the S.M.C. had a growing interest in the work of Hong Kong's gurdwara. 118

After years' consideration and observance, the S.M.C. sanctioned the plan to build a gurdwara in 1906.<sup>119</sup> Staffs were soon dispatched to Hong Kong to learn about the details of the building. Blueprints and plans of Hong Kong's gurdwara were also obtained and taken back to Shanghai.<sup>120</sup>

Based on the model of Hong Kong, a two floor high gurdwara was erected in the North Szechuen Road in June 1908. 121 The S.M.C. expected that the temple could greatly facilitate its administration over all Sikhs in Shanghai, including policemen, watchmen, and the unemployed. With the help of the priests in the gurdwara, the authority wanted to impose religious teachings on their Sikh subjects and thus to set right the rampageous misconduct. Furthermore, the temple provided accommodation for the destitute and other

Sikhs with no home. Disputes among the Sikhs were also brought to the temple for resolution rather than resorting to the court. 122

Isser Singh arrived in Shanghai at an age when all these sophisticated facilities were already in place. Like all other Sikhs, he immediately received trainings on policing knowledge, which was based on Indian government's police training books. <sup>123</sup> In the first six months, Isser had to take the English course three times a week. <sup>124</sup> Since the S.M.C. repeatedly defined its police unit as a defensive force that should be deployed to protect the Settlement during an emergency time, shooting courses were also introduced to the newly enlisted policemen. <sup>125</sup>

After undergoing intensive training, Isser was assigned to the Hongkew station, responsible for checking unlawful activities in the Hongkew area. He was accommodated in a barrack that was specifically built by the S.M.C. for the newly employed Sikhs. <sup>126</sup> The barrack was closed for all outsiders and was more like a military fort on the grounds that the S.M.C. purported to build it as the center for the defense of the settlement. <sup>127</sup> Life in this building was doubtlessly boring, and the eight-hour work on the streets chasing after thieves, directing the transport, and arresting drunkards was both dangerous and exhausting.

As regards the Sikhs in Shanghai at that time, the most common use of offwork leisure time, as temporary escape from laborious life, was consumption of alcohol. Indeed, Sikhs living in the Punjab had a tradition of over-drinking to relax their exhausted bodies after hard work. 128 In the early twentieth century, a social survey illustrated that one hundred Jat Sikhs could consume 5 gallons of spirit on average per year, while the provincial average was merely 2.25 gallons. 129 Migrants brought this habit abroad. In Singapore, the authority attributed the misconduct of its Sikh constables mainly to their widespread drunkenness. 130 The overconsumption of alcohol also existed widely among the Sikh population in Hong Kong. One of the crucial reasons why the Hong Kong government enthusiastically advocated Sikhism was that beliefs of Sikhism prohibited the Sikhs from over-drinking. 131 There was no exception for the Sikhs in Shanghai, as drunk-related cases were frequently heard in the court. 132 The S.M.C. even claimed, "drunkenness is the most common crime for the Sikhs." 133 Like his fellows, Isser occasionally indulged himself in spirits as well. Ironically, one of Isser's main jobs was to check drunkards on the streets.

## **Policing Hongkew**

Isser executed his duty in Hongkew, the northern part of the International Settlement. The Hongkew region was mainly under the administration of the American concession between 1848 and 1863. As the American concession was combined with the British concession in 1863, Hongkew became a part of the International Settlement, albeit it was less secured than other parts of the settlement. <sup>134</sup> In the early twentieth century, Hongkew was notorious for

crimes and troubles that were caused by sailors who landed there for entertainment. To keep these seamen at bay was Isser's imperative job.

On the mid-night of December 19, 1906, Isser was patrolling alone the Yuhang Road, Hongkew when he saw an American cruiser sailor being drunk and disorderly. As Isser tried to keep this man under his custody, the drunkard assaulted Isser. A tussle ensued, and thanks to his former experience as a soldier, the American was soon brought under control and taken to the police station. On May 23, 1907, a Russian cruiser sailor was lying in the Boone Road under the influence of alcohol and obstructing the traffic. On call, Isser rushed to the spot and made the arrest. The man was later sent back to his ship for punishment. 136

In addition to checking drunkards, Isser was also in charge of certain civilizing missions. Since the late nineteenth century, the S.M.C. had implemented a set of rules to attempt to discipline "uncivilized" elements in the settlement. The police were required to inspect noises, unsanitary behavior, and beggars. Unmuzzled dogs straying on streets, a source of threat to residents, had to be taken to the police station and dog owners would be fined. <sup>137</sup> On the morning of June 30<sup>th</sup>, 1907, Isser caught a dog that was straying in North Szechuen Road with no people aside. On his way back to the police station, the dog's master came out and asked for his dog. Although the man insisted that it was Isser who enticed his dog onto the road, the court still fined him \$10 for leaving the dog unmuzzled. <sup>138</sup>

As the above records demonstrate, Isser behaved convincingly during his six-months probationary service between November of 1906 and May of 1907 and was thereby promoted into the rank of the 6<sup>th</sup> class constable. His monthly salary at that time was around \$16.5 (Mexican dollars). Apart from the cash earning, Isser also enjoyed some other forms of benefits such as free uniforms, fuel and light.<sup>139</sup> In the year of 1905, the S.M.C. even employed three Sikh cooks to prepare Punjabi food for the Sikhs.<sup>140</sup> Indeed, if Isser kept performing in such a satisfactory way, he had a high chance of being promoted to the rank of a 5<sup>th</sup> class constable one year later.<sup>141</sup> However, lack of sufficient knowledge on rules and regulations promulgated by the S.M.C. impaired Isser's career in the unit.

### "A Man Who Gives Considerable Trouble"

In May of 1907, the Chairman of the S.M.C. received a letter from the Shanghai Taotai, the magistrate of the Chinese territory in Shanghai. It was a complaint about the action of an Indian constable who crossed into the Chinese territory with a gun and thereby caused disturbance among the public. <sup>142</sup> Further reports from Chinese newspapers elaborated that the Indian constable was invited by a Chinese hooligan to enter into the Chinese territory for the purpose of bullying some other shopkeepers. With the help of the Indian, the hooligan also beat up a Chinese policeman who had come to check the case. <sup>143</sup> Assuming that the Indian constable was either privately employed by the Chinese hooligan or deputed by the S.M.C. to deliberately breach the Chinese

law, the enraged Chinese authority required the S.M.C. to fully investigate this incident and punish that Indian.  $^{144}$ 

The subsequent investigation conducted by the S.M.C. unveiled that the Indian constable was Isser Singh. Isser stated that he was patrolling the Wuchow Road on Apr. 29, 1907 when a Chinese came to him, reporting that a lot of loafers were in his house outside the Settlement. Isser then came with that man to go to the spot but found no one was there. He returned to his duty immediately afterwards. Based on this statement, the S.M.C. judged that the accusation from the Chinese side had been much exaggerated and that there was no need to pay more heed to this issue. Whereas Isser had been spared from taking accountability for the cross-boundary incident, he undoubtedly left a negative impression on his fellow officers, as the Captain of the Sikh branch later commented, "he (Isser Singh) had given his officers considerable trouble". 146

On August 2 1907, Isser refused to follow an order to go on duty with the excuse that he had lost money in the barrack and had been unfairly treated by senior Sikh officers. Disobeying senior officers' orders was not uncommon among the Sikh constables in Shanghai. In the early twentieth century, the S.M.C. kept complaining about the deteriorating discipline in its Sikh branch. 147 More often than not, the authority chose to appease its Sikh staffs, owing to its heavy reliance on the Sikhs for defending the Settlement. 148 For example, on May 28 1908, two Sikh constables disobeyed the order of an Indian sergeant-major, and one of them even used abusive and filthy language to attack the officer. Although both were presented to the police court, the sentences imposed on them were quite light, as one was jailed merely for three days with hard labor and the other was jailed for seven days with hard labor. 149 In contrast, Isser Singh was imprisoned for one month with hard labor, mainly because the court judged him as a troublemaker in the police unit. 150 When Isser was released in September 1907, the judge gave him two choices: he could either return to the Sikh branch by finding two sureties in \$500 each or return to India.<sup>151</sup> With the help of his friends, Isser successfully found two sureties and it was agreed that he could resume his work in the police force.

In the next three years, Isser obviously took a less passionate interest towards his job than before. He no longer caught any drunkards on streets, however, nor did he cross boundaries or cause any trouble during this period.

In July 1910, however, Isser was again imprisoned, owing to his participation in a strike resulting from rivalries between different factions of Sikhs in Shanghai. There were largely two main factions of Sikhs serving in the S.M.P. in the early twentieth century. One faction was from the Mahja region, located between the Beas and the Ravi rivers of the Punjab; the other was from the Malwa region, located south of the Sutlej River of the Punjab. 152 Although both factions shared the same religion and lived side-by-side in India, discrepant views on caste and locality and the conflict in economic interests brought about mutual discriminations, altercations and even clashes. 153 As people from both regions came abroad for livelihood, they also brought the old antagonism to the new lands. 154

In Shanghai, the hostilities between the two factions repeatedly irritated the S.M.C.. 155 In July 1910, a Sikh interpreter who was from the Mahja faction was dismissed by the S.M.C.. It is rumored that the Malwa faction was behind this man's dismissal. Outraged Mahia Sikhs assembled in the Louza Police Station on the afternoon of July 15, 1910, demanding the restoration of the interpreter and to be granted more privileges. As a Mahja Sikh, Isser found that he had an obligation to stand with his co-regionalists and express his support. On the assumption that it was just a peaceful petition and that no serious consequence would be incurred, Isser headed to the Louza station from Hongkew that afternoon. However, after Captain Superintendent of the S.M.P. rejected a direct dialogue with the Mahja Sikhs, the gathered men refused to obey the command of their officers to dismiss but kept lamenting and pleading. The next day, all Sikhs involved in this parade, including Isser Singh, were arrested and taken to the British gaol. 156 Most of these men, however, were released a few days later, owing to the authority's unwillingness to stir anti-British sentiment among the Sikh population in Shanghai. 157 But Isser Singh was detained two extra days than the others with the allegation that this was the second time he disobeyed orders. <sup>158</sup> The S.M.C., recognizing that it did not want to lose a whole batch of experienced Sikh constables, and that the expenditure of deporting them back to India was extremely high, decided that almost all the detained Sikhs, including Isser, were to be reenlisted into the

As Isser returned to work, catching drunkards on the streets, again, became an activity that he had to engage with. On March 16 1911, Isser saw a drunken Sikh lying on the East Hanbury Road and thereby took him back to the police station. One month later, however, Isser himself shared a similar fate with the drunkard he had arrested. On the evening of April 13 1911, Isser was found heavily drunk and disorderly in North Szechuen Road. Affected by alcohol, he assaulted a Chinese by dragging him about the road. He was then arrested and sentenced to seven days' hard labor and a fine of \$10.160

## **An Unending End**

The drinking case, however, is the last piece of information on Isser Singh in Shanghai. Since then, no clue about Isser Singh has been found. It is very possible that he left Shanghai in 1911 as his term of service ended. The Sikh constables serving in the S.M.P. were normally contracted for five years. By the end of their service, they would be granted a nine-month leave on half pay with \$10 passage money. If the S.M.C. was satisfied with a constable's performance during the five-year term, he could return to the force after his leave. <sup>161</sup> Obviously, in light of the misconducts Isser had undertaken in the past five years, he was not the kind of person that the S.M.C. intended to provide with a second term contract.

With the money he saved during the term, Isser probably returned to his village in the Punjab, and ended up as a farmer with adequate resources to support his family. The other possibility is that he further migrated to other

areas such as North America or the Far East of Russia. In the middle 1900s, rumors about higher earning opportunities in North America and Russia came to circulate among the Sikhs around the world. In the year of 1906 alone, 2,400 Sikhs in the Punjab migrated to Canada. 162 Those who served overseas also turned their eyes to more lucrative areas. The Government of Hong Kong had long discerned that noticeable numbers of its Sikh servicemen left their positions to move to Port Arthur (Lv Shun) and Vladivostok, attracted by higher salaries there. 163 During the Russo-Japanese War, it was reported that some Sikhs who were captured by the Japanese in Port Arthur were migrants from the Straits Settlements. 164 In Shanghai, the authority reported, "many Sikhs resigned in order to go to Siberia or North America for better payment." 165 And since the S.M.C. only allowed 20 Sikh policemen to purchase their discharge yearly, 166 some Sikh constables even deliberately undertook misconducts with the hope that they could get dismissed and proceed forthwith to America. 167 Taking this backdrop into account, the diasporic journey of Isser Singh could probably did not end in Shanghai.

In summary, the present study showcases that the decision made by Sikhs to travel from the Punjab to Shanghai was not as simple as it is often assumed to be. To fully understand the Sikh migration to Shanghai in the first decade of the twentieth century, a transnational approach has been employed. It is unveiled that the Sikhs made good use of the diasporic network to facilitate the circulation of information and population in order to pursue more economic interests. The S.M.C., in its turn, also relied on the colonial network for learning and introducing highly customized supplies and facilities to accommodate its Sikh staffs. Furthermore, a microscopic analysis on the Sikh constable Isser Singh sheds lights on the interaction, negotiation, and sometimes, even tension between specific individuals and the ambience he lived through.

By combining the transnational approach with the micro-level analytical method, this paper hopefully has provided a new perspective to make sense of the emerging Sikh diaspora during the colonial period. Instead of looking into the uni-directional interaction between the Punjab and certain overseas Sikh settlement, it argues that a network emerged that connected overseas Sikh settlements with each other gave rise to and constantly shaped the Sikh diaspora. And to better comprehend the mechanism of the network, a top-to-bottom approach is insufficient. Personal experience at the micro-level serves to illustrate the most detailed and unnoticed aspects of the network.

#### **Notes**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> W. H. McLeod, "The First Forty Years of Sikh Migration: Problems and Some Possible Solutions," in *The Sikh Diaspora: Migration and the Experience Beyond Punjab*, eds. N. G. Barrier and V. A. Dusenbery (Delhi: Chanakya Publications, 1989), 31-33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A. W. Helweg, *Sikhs in England* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1986).

<sup>3</sup> Darshan Singh Tatla, *Sikhs in North America: an annotated bibliography* (New York: Greenwood Press, 1991).

- <sup>5</sup> Tony Ballantyne, *Between Colonialism and Diaspora: Sikh Cultural Formations in an Imperial World* (Durham: Duke University Press, 2006).
- <sup>6</sup> Born out of the Enlightenment-era ideology on human evolution and climate determinism, the martial race theory claims that certain race of mankind is more suitable in fighting and obtaining martial skills than others. For details of martial race, see Gavin Rand, "'Martial Races' and 'Imperial Subjects': Violence and Governance in Colonial India, 1857-1914," *European Review of History* 13 (2006): 1-20. Heather Streets, *Martial Races: the military, race, and masculinity in British imperial culture,* 1857-1914 (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2004). Pradeep Barua, "Inventing Race: The British and India's Martial Races," *Historian* 58 (1995): 107-116.
- <sup>7</sup> Arunajeet Kaur, *Sikhs in the Policing of British Malaya and Straits Settlements* (1874-1957) (Saarbrücken: VDM Verlag Dr. Müller, 2009)
- <sup>8</sup> Isabella Jackson, "The Raj on Nanjing Road: Sikh Policemen in Treaty-Port Shanghai," *Modern Asian Studies* Feb (2012): 6.
- <sup>9</sup> Verne A. Dusenbery, "Introduction: A Century of Sikhs Beyond Punjab," in *The Sikh Diaspora: Migration and the Experience Beyond Punjab*, eds. N. G. Barrier and V. A. Dusenbery (Delhi: Chanakya Publications, 1989), 4.
- <sup>10</sup> Giovanni Levi, "On Microhistory," *New Perspectives on Historical Writing*, 2 (1991): 95.
- <sup>11</sup> Carlo Ginzburg, "Microhistory: Two or Three Things that I know about it," *Critical Inquiry*, 1 (1993): 10-35. Jill, Lepore, "Historians Who Love Too Much: Reflections on Microhistory and Biography," *The Journal of American History*, 1 (2001): 129-144. John Brewer, "Microhistory and the histories of everyday life," *Cultural and Social History*, 1 (2010): 87-109.
- <sup>12</sup> Lara Patnam, "To Study the Fragments/Whole: Microhistory and the Atlantic World," Journal of Social History 3 (2006): 615-630.
- <sup>13</sup> Jonathan Spence, *The Question of Hu* (New York: Vintage Books, 1988). Natalie Davis, *Trickster Travels: A Sixteenth-Century Muslim between Worlds* (New York: Hill and Wang, 2006). Linda Colley, *The Ordeal of Elizabeth Marsh: A Woman in World History* (New York: Random House, 2007).
- <sup>14</sup> Tonio Andrade, "A Chinese Farmer, Two African Boys, and a Warlord: Toward a Global Microhistory," *The Journal of World History*, 4 (2010): 573-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Pius Malekandathil, *Maritime India: Trade, Religion, and Polity in the Indian Ocean* (Delhi: Primus Books, 2010). Milo Kearney, *The Indian Ocean in World History* (New York: Routledge, 2004). Anand Yang, "Indian convict workers in Southeast Asia in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries," *Journal of Asian Studies* 2 (2003): 179-208. Robert Ross, *Clothing: A Global History, or, the imperialist' new clothes* (Cambridge: Polity, 2008). Jessica Teisch, *Engineering Nature: water, development, and the global spread of American Environmental expertise* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2011).

- 591. John-Paul Ghobrial, "The Secret Life of Elias of Babulon and the Uses of Global Microhistory," *Past & Present*, 1 (2014): 51-93.
- <sup>15</sup> For details of the strike, see "Trouble among the Sikhs," *North China Herald*, July. 22, 1910. "The Sikh Police," *North China Herald*, July. 29, 1910.
- <sup>16</sup> "REX (S. M. P.) v. Twenty Indian Police Constables," *North China Herald*, July 29, 1910.
- <sup>17</sup> The Khalsa is the religious order established by Guru Gobind Singh in 1699. It later developed as a military organization that promised to fight for the protection of Sikhism, see W. H. McLeod, *The Sikhs: History, Religion, and Society* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1989), 143.
- <sup>18</sup> Andrew Major, *Return to Empire: Punjab under the Sikhs and British in the Mid-Nineteenth century* (New Delhi: Sterling Publishers, 1996), 139-140.
- <sup>19</sup> N. M. Khilnani, *British Power in the Punjab*, 1839-1858 (Bombay: Asia Publishing House, 1972), 178.
- <sup>20</sup> The First Punjab Administration Report (1849-1951), 95, cited from N. M. Khilnani, British Power in the Punjab, 1839-1858 (Bombay: Asia Publishing House, 1972), 179.
- <sup>21</sup> N. M. Khilnani, *British Power in the Punjab*, 1839-1858 (Bombay: Asia Publishing House, 1972), 179.
- <sup>22</sup> Sir Richard Temple, *Lord Lawrence* (London: Macmillan, 1890), 58.
- <sup>23</sup> Andrew Major, *Return to Empire: Punjab under the Sikhs and British in the Mid-Nineteenth century* (New Delhi: Sterling Publishers, 1996), 126. Clive Dewey, "Some Consequences of Military Expenditure in British India: The Case of the Upper Sind Sagar Doab, 1849-1947," in Clive Dewey (ed.), *Arrested Development in India: The History Dimension* (New Delhi: Riverdale Company, 1988), 123-142.
- <sup>24</sup> The Second Punjab Administration Report (1851-1953), 167-169. The Third Punjab Administration Report (1853-1955), 62, cite from N. M. Khilnani, British Power in the Punjab, 1839-1858 (Bombay: Asia Publishing House, 1972), 212.
- <sup>25</sup> Royal Rosenberry, *Imperial Rule in Punjab: The Conquest and Administration of Multan, 1818-1881* (New Delhi: Manohar Publications, 1987), 218.
- <sup>26</sup> Sukhwant Singh, "The Peasants' Response to Colonial Environment in the Punjab," in Reeta Grewal and Shena Pall eds., *Precolonial and Colonial Punjab: Society, Economy, Politics and Culture* (New Delhi: Manohar, 2005), 289
- <sup>27</sup> Ian Talbot, *Punjab and the Raj 1849-1947* (New Delhi: Manohar, 1988), 12, 30.
- <sup>28</sup> Sir Malcolm Darling, *The Punjab Peasant in Prosperity and Debt* (London: Oxford University Press, 1947), 28.
- <sup>29</sup> W. H. McLeod, "The first forty years of Sikh migration: Problems and some possible solutions," in N. G. Barrier and Verne Dusenbery eds., *The Sikh*

Diaspora: Migration and the Experience Beyond Punjab (Delhi: Chanakya

<sup>30</sup> Sir Malcolm Darling, *The Punjab Peasant in Prosperity and Debt* (London: Oxford University Press, 1947), 28.

Publications, 1989), 35.

- <sup>31</sup> Royal Roseberry argues that the indebtedness of Punjabi peasants during the colonial period was also a result of high interest rate, often amounted up to 30% per year, see Royal Roseberry, *Imperial Rule in Punjab: The Conquest and Administration of Multan, 1818-1881* (New Delhi: Manohar, 1987), 224
- <sup>32</sup> Sir Malcolm Darling, *The Punjab Peasant in Prosperity and Debt* (London: Oxford University Press, 1947), 50.
- <sup>33</sup> Sir Malcolm Darling, *The Punjab Peasant in Prosperity and Debt* (London: Oxford University Press, 1947), 54-56.
- <sup>34</sup> Malcolm Yapp, "British perceptions of the Russian threat to India," Modern Asian Studies 21 (1987): 647-665. Roy, *Brown Warriors of the Raj*, 99-100. Tan Tai Yong, *The Garrison State: The Military, Government and Society in Colonial Punjab*, 1849-1947 (New Delhi: SAGA Publications, 2005), 79.
- <sup>35</sup> Ian Talbot, *Punjab and the Raj 1849-1947* (New Delhi: Manohar, 1988), 40. The first canal colony was opened in the 1880s in the Multan district, since then canal colonies had expanded to Majha region. For details of the Canal Colony, see Sir Malcolm Darling, *The Punjab Peasant in Prosperity and Debt* (London: Oxford University Press, 1947), 112-113.
- <sup>36</sup> Captain R. W. Falcon, *Handbook on Sikhs for use of Regimental Officers* (Allahabad: Pioneer Press, 1896), 65. Tan Tai Yong, *The Garrison State: The Military, Government and Society in Colonial Punjab, 1849-1947* (New Delhi: SAGA Publications, 2005), 65.
- <sup>37</sup> For the movement of the 74<sup>th</sup> Punjabis Infantry Regiment in the early twentieth century, see "Native Infantry Reliefs," *The Times of India*, June 8, 1904. For Sikh soldiers' salary, see Tan Tai Yong, *The Garrison State: The Military, Government and Society in Colonial Punjab*, 1849-1947 (New Delhi: SAGA Publications, 2005), 79.
- <sup>38</sup> "Indian troops for colonial garrisons," *The Singapore Free Press and Mercantile Advertiser*, Feb. 7, 1901.
- <sup>39</sup> David Omissi, "Martial Races: Ethnicity and Security in Colonial India, 1858-1939," *War & Society* 9 (1991): 1-27.
- <sup>40</sup> For an advertisement of the soldier-like traits of the Sikhs, see, for example, "How Sikhs face the foe," *The Straits Times*, May 1, 1902. "A tribute to the Sikhs," *The Straits Times*, Nov. 12, 1904.
- <sup>41</sup> Tony Ballantyne, *Between Colonialism and Diaspora: Sikh Cultural Formations in an Imperial World* (Durham: Duke University Press, 2006), 29-33.
- <sup>42</sup> Shanghai Municipal Archives, ed., *The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 10)* (Shanghai: Shanghai guji chubanshe, 2001), 723.
- <sup>43</sup> CO 129/305, 103, 13 May 1901.

<sup>44</sup> In the S.M.P., for example, Sikh constable was granted nine months' leave for India with half pay after a five year term, see SMA, U1-2-309, Shanghai Municipal Council: Terms of Service of Indian Police, Mar. 30, 1904.

<sup>45</sup> W. H. McLeod, "The first forty years of Sikh migration: Problems and some possible solutions," in N. G. Barrier and Verne Dusenbery eds., *The Sikh Diaspora: Migration and the Experience Beyond Punjab* (Delhi: Chanakya Publications, 1989), 37.

<sup>46</sup> Verne Dusenbery, "Introduction: A century of Sikhs beyond Punjab," in N. G. Barrier and Verne Dusenbery eds., *The Sikh Diaspora: Migration and the Experience Beyond Punjab* (Delhi: Chanakya Publications, 1989), 4. N. G. Barrier, "Sikh emigrants and their homeland: The transmission of information, resources and values in the early twentieth century," in N. G. Barrier and Verne Dusenbery eds., *The Sikh Diaspora: Migration and the Experience Beyond Punjab* (Delhi: Chanakya Publications, 1989), 55.

<sup>47</sup> Harish Puri, "Pioneer Punjabi Migrants to North America: 'Revolutionaries' of will," in Reeta Grewal and Shena Pall eds., *Precolonial and Colonial Punjab: Society, Economy, Politics and Culture* (New Delhi: Manohar, 2005), 361.

<sup>48</sup> CO 277/20, p. L50-L51, Civic Establishments, 1885.

<sup>49</sup> Hong Kong Blue Book 1905, p. J118, Civil Establishments of Hong Kong for the year 1905.

<sup>50</sup> SMA, U1-1-917, p. 16, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1905

<sup>51</sup> CO 275/59, p. 418, Annual Report on the Straits Settlements Police Force, and on the state of crime, for the year 1899, 26 March 1900.

<sup>52</sup> For the exchange rate between Mexican dollars (Straits Settlements dollars after 1905) and rupees in the 1900s, see Markus Denzel, *Handbook of World Exchange Rates*, 1590-1914 (Burlington: Ashgate, 2010), 541-542.

<sup>53</sup> For the exchange rate between Hong Kong dollars and rupees in the 1900s, see Markus Denzel, *Handbook of World Exchange Rates*, 1590-1914 (Burlington: Ashgate, 2010), 520.

<sup>54</sup> For the exchange rate between Shanghai taels and rupees in the 1900s, see Markus Denzel, *Handbook of World Exchange Rates*, *1590-1914* (Burlington: Ashgate, 2010), 526.

<sup>55</sup> CO 275/56, p. C321-322, From Robinson to Secretary of State for the Colonies, Proceedings of the Legislative Council 1898, 20 Oct. 1896.

<sup>56</sup> CO 275/56, p. C321, From Secretary of State for the Colonies to Mitchell, Proceedings of the Legislative Council 1898, 15 July. 1897.

<sup>57</sup> SMA, U1-1-904, p. 32, Municipal Council of shanghai: Report for the Year 1891.

<sup>58</sup> CO 275/74, p. 63, Report on the Straits Settlements Police Force, and on the state of crime, for the year 1906, 1 Apr. 1907.

<sup>59</sup> CO 275/81, p. 28, Report on the Straits Settlements Police Force, and on the state of crime, for the year 1909, 17 Apr. 1910.

...

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Fugang zhaomu xunbu" (Recruiting constables from Hong Kong), *Shenbao*, Nov. 13, 1906.

<sup>61 &</sup>quot;Sikh police strike," Hong Kong Daily Press, Oct. 1, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Papers laid before the Legislative Council of Hong Kong 1904, p. 51, Reports of the Captain Superintendent of Police, and of the Superintendent of Fire Brigade, for the year 1903.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Papers laid before the Legislative Council of Hong Kong 1905, p. 95, Reports of the Captain Superintendent of Police, and of the Superintendent of Fire Brigade, for the year 1904.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Papers laid before the Legislative Council of Hong Kong 1906, p. 429, Reports of the Captain Superintendent of Police, and of the Superintendent of Fire Brigade, for the year 1905.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Papers laid before the Legislative Council of Hong Kong 1907, p. 204, Reports of the Captain Superintendent of Police, and of the Superintendent of Fire Brigade, for the year 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Papers laid before the Legislative Council of Hong Kong 1908, p. 130, Reports of the Captain Superintendent of Police, and of the Superintendent of Fire Brigade, for the year 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> SMA, U1-1-917, p. 20, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1905.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> SMA, U1-1-920, p. 11, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Data for Singapore is collected from Annual Report on the Straits Settlements Police Force; data for Hong Kong is collected from Papers laid before the Legislative Council of Hong Kong; data for Shanghai is collected from Annual Report for the Shanghai Municipal Council.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Government report states that the Sikhs working in the S.M.P. constantly brought their relatives to Shanghai and recommend them into the police force once vacancies occur, see SMA, U1-1-905, p. 48, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1892.

<sup>71 &</sup>quot;Arraignment or General Stoessel," *The Straits Times*, Feb. 21, 1905.

 $<sup>^{72}</sup>$  SMA, U1-5-1, from Military Department to Lord George Francis Hamilton, Apr. 9, 1903.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 606, Nov. 15, 1905. "The Shanghai Sikh Police," *The Hongkong Telegraph*, Nov. 5, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> "Shanghai under arms," *North China Herald*, Dec. 22, 1905. "The Shanghai Riots," *Eastern Daily Mail*, Jan. 2, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 606, Dec. 27, 1905. SMA, U1-2-309, p. 543, from Acting Commissioner of S.M.C. to H.M. Consul General, Mar. 5, 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> SMA, U1-1-918, pp. 22-24, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1906. "Shanghai under arms," *North China Herald*, Dec. 29, 1905. *The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16)*, 606, Dec. 27, 1905.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> SMA, U1-2-296, p. 528, July 18, 1906.

<sup>78</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 663, Oct. 10, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> "The Municipal Council," North China Herald, Oct. 26, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> CO275/69, pp. c107-c108, "Extract from the regulations as to the physical examination of Candidates for Appointments under the Government of India," Proceedings of the Legislative Council of the Straits Settlements for the Year 1904.

<sup>81</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 664, Oct. 17, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> SMA, U1-1-898, p. 46, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1885.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> CO275/69, p. c108, "Extract from the regulations as to the physical examination of Candidates for Appointments under the Government of India," Proceedings of the Legislative Council of the Straits Settlements for the Year 1904

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> SMA, U1-5-1, from Peninsular and Oriental Navigation Company to J. C. P. Bland, Jan. 22, 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1902, p. 105, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1901.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1903, p. 158, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1904, p. 50, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1903.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1905, p. 87, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1904.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1906, p. 421, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1905.

 $<sup>^{90}</sup>$  Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1907, p. 196, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1906.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1908, p. 122, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1907.

Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Administrative Reports for the Year 1909, p. 105, Report of the Captain Superintendent of Police.
 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> CO 275/57, p. 71, Straits Settlements Annual Reports for the Year 1898. CO 275/59, p. 419, Straits Settlements Annual Reports for the Year 1899.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> CO 275/81, p. 29, Annual Departmental Reports of the Straits Settlements for the Year 1909.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> SMA, U1-1-913, p. 40, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1900. SMA, U1-1-916, p. 30, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1904.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> CO 129/135, from Under-Secretary of State to War Office, 8 April 1868.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Administrative Reports for the Year 1910, p. 16, Government and Aided Institutions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> CO 275/74, p. 341, Annual Departmental Reports of the Straits Settlements for the Year 1906.

 $^{100}$  CO 275/50, p. 34, Annual Report on the Straits Settlements Police Force for the Year 1895, Feb. 7, 1896.

- <sup>101</sup> SMA, U1-1-898, p. 46, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1885.
- <sup>102</sup> SMA, U1-5-1, Shanghai Municipal Council: Terms of Service of Indian Police, Mar. 30, 1904.
- $^{103}$  SAM. U1-14-6714, from A. Hilton Johnson to the Acting Secretary S.M.C., July 21, 1917.
- <sup>104</sup> For the policing regulation education, see SMA, U1-1-898, p. 34, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1886. For the language education and the Sikh police school, see SMA, U1-1-909, p. 35, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1896. For musketry shooting training, see SMA, U1-1-909, p. 35, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1896.
- <sup>105</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Hong Kong Government Gazette 1870, p. 188, Government Notification, Apr. 16, 1870.
- <sup>106</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Sessional Papers 1902, p. 105, Report on the Police and Crime, for the Year 1901.
- <sup>107</sup> Hong Kong Government Reports Online, Administrative Reports for the Year 1921, p. k17, Report of the Captain Superintendent of Police.
- <sup>108</sup> CO 275/23, p. cclxxii, Report of the Police Commission, Sept. 1, 1879. CO 275/27, p. 95, Report on the Straits Settlements Police Force, and on the State of Crime, for the Year 1881.
- <sup>109</sup> SMA, U1-1-898, p. 34, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1886.
- <sup>110</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 9), 717, Apr. 16, 1889. The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 13), 570, Mar. 30, 1898.
- <sup>111</sup> SMA, U1-1-899, p. 34, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1886. SMA, U1-1-904, p. 32, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1891. SMA, U1-1-909, p. 35, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1896.
- <sup>112</sup> In British North Borneo, Sikh soldiers there had a gurdwara as early as 1887, see "British North Borneo News," *The Straits Times*, Sept. 15, 1887. The Sikhs in Rangoon erected their gurdwara in 1898, see "Untitled," *The Singapore Free Press and Mercantile Advertiser*, Nov. 18, 1898.
- <sup>113</sup> "Sikhs in Penang," *The Straits Times*, Sept. 1, 1899. "Shipping News," *The Singapore Free Press and Mercantile Advertiser*, June 7, 1901.
- <sup>114</sup> "Diamond Jubilee Sikh Temple in Penang," *The Singapore Free Press and Mercantile Advertiser*, Sept. 1, 1899.
- 115 "Sikh Temples," The China Mail, June 14, 1901.
- <sup>116</sup> "New Sikh and Hindu Temple," *The Hong Kong Telegraph*, May 12, 1902. "Opening of a Sikh temple in Hongkong," *The Hong Kong Weekly Press*, May 19, 1902.
- <sup>117</sup> "New Sikh and Hindu Temple," *The Hong Kong Telegraph*, May 12, 1902. <sup>118</sup> "Late Telegraphs," *North China Herald*, Aug. 9, 1907.

<sup>119</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 620, Jan. 17, 1906.

<sup>120</sup> SMA, U1-1-918, pp. 22-24, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1906.

<sup>121</sup> SMA, U1-1-921, pp. 13-14, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1908. "The Sikh Gurdwara: Opening Ceremony," *North China Herald*, July 4, 1908.

"The Sikh Gurdwara," *North China Herald*, Aug. 16, 1907. "The Sikh Gurdwara: Opening Ceremony," *North China Herald*, July 4, 1908.

<sup>123</sup> SMA, U1-1-898, p. 34, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1886

<sup>124</sup> SMA, U1-1-914, p. 42, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1901.

<sup>125</sup> SMA, U1-1-909, p. 35, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1896.

<sup>126</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 627, Feb. 28, 1906.

<sup>127</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 616, Jan. 17, 1906.

<sup>128</sup> Khushwant Singh, *A History of the Sikhs Vol. 2: 1839-1988* (Delhi: Oxford University Press, 1966), 153.

<sup>129</sup> Sir Malcolm Darling, *The Punjab Peasant in Prosperity and Debt* (London: Oxford University Press, 1947), 48.

<sup>130</sup> CO 275/84, p. 425, Straits Settlements Annual Reports for the Year 1910.

<sup>131</sup> "New Sikh and Hindu Temple," *The Hong Kong Telegraph*, May 12, 1902.

<sup>132</sup> "H.B.M.'s Police Court," *North China Herald*, Dec. 8, 1887. "H.B.M.'s Police Court," *North China Herald*, Aug. 11, 1893. "R. v. Nerain Singh," *North China Herald*, Oct. 30, 1899.

<sup>133</sup> SMA, U1-1-920, p. 11, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1907.

<sup>134</sup> Shi Meiding, Shanghai Zujiezhi (Gazette of Foreign Concessions in Shanghai) (Shanghai: Shanghai Academy of Social Sciences Press, 2001), 93-96

<sup>135</sup> "A Correction," North China Herald, Dec. 21, 1906.

<sup>136</sup> "The Week's Mails," North China Herald, May. 31, 1907.

<sup>137</sup> "U.S. v. Graham," *North China Herald*, Aug. 7, 1890. "Municipal Council v. Anderson," *North China Herald*, Mar. 27, 1899. "Municipal Council v. Little," *North China Herald*, Mar. 27, 1899. "R. v. Harris," *North China Herald*, Aug. 7, 1899. "R. v. Bent," *North China Herald*, Aug. 14, 1899.

138 "S. M. Police v. Wm. Rancee," North China Herald, Jul. 5, 1907.

<sup>139</sup> SMA, U1-2-309, p. 666, Shanghai Municipal Council: Terms of Service of Indian Police, Mar. 30, 1904.

<sup>140</sup> SMA, U1-1-917, p. 16, Municipal of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1905.

<sup>141</sup> SMA, U1-2-309, p. 664, Shanghai Municipal Council: Terms of Service of Indian Police, Mar. 30, 1904.

<sup>142</sup> "Policing beyond limits," North China Herald, Jul. 27, 1907.

<sup>143</sup> "Hudao chajiu yinbu yuejie bangxiong" (The Shanghai Taotai investigating the cross-boundary incident of an Indian constable), *Shenbao*, May 3, 1907.

- <sup>146</sup> "REX (S.M.P.) v. Isser Singh," *North China Herald*, Aug. 9, 1907. "Hudao qingshang xibu wuzai yuejie" (The Taotai required foreign constables to stay within the border), *Shenbao*, July 1, 1907.
- <sup>147</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 16), 655, Aug. 22, 1906. SMA, U1-1-922, p. 35, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1909. SMA, U1-1-923, p. 36, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1910. "Shanghai Sikh Police: Deportation Order Disobeyed," *The Hongkong Telegraph*, Oct. 23, 1909.
- <sup>148</sup> Outside observers had long noticed that the S.M.C. was used to punish unlawful Sikhs with light sentences in exchange of their loyalty, see "The Valueless Sikh," *The China Mail*, July 31, 1907.
- <sup>149</sup> "REX v. Pumun Singh and Ujazar Singh," *North China Herald*, May. 30, 1908.
- <sup>150</sup> "REX (S.M.P.) v. Isser Singh," North China Herald, Aug. 9, 1907.
- <sup>151</sup> "REX v. Isser Singh," North China Herald, Sept. 6, 1907.
- <sup>152</sup> For the locations of the Malwa and Majha regions, see Joyce Pettigrew, "Some notes on the social system of the Sikh Jats," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 1 (1972): 363.
- <sup>153</sup> Rajwant Singh, "Sikh sects," *International Bibliography of Sikh Studies*, 1 (2005): 355-362. Opinderjit Kaur Takhar, "Sikh Sects," in Pashaura Singh and Louis Fenech, eds., *The Oxford Handbook of Sikh Studies* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014), 350-359.
- <sup>154</sup> "Nationalities in India," North China Herald, June 5, 1909.
- <sup>155</sup> SMA, U1-1-923, p. 36, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1910.
- <sup>156</sup> "Trouble among the Sikhs," *North China Herald*, July. 22, 1910. "The Sikh Police," *North China Herald*, July. 29, 1910.
- <sup>157</sup> The Minutes of Shanghai Municipal Council (Vol. 18), 440, July. 16, 1910.
- <sup>158</sup> "REX (S.M.P.) v. Twenty Indian Police Constables," *North China Herald*, July. 29, 1910. "REX (S.M.P.) v. Indian Constables NO. 229," *North China Herald*, July. 29, 1910.
- 159 "REX (S. M. Police) v. Dial Singh," North China Herald, Mar. 24, 1911.
- <sup>160</sup> "S. M. P. v. Isser Singh," North China Herald, Apr. 22, 1911.
- <sup>161</sup> SMA, U1-2-309, p. 664, Shanghai Municipal Council: Terms of Service of Indian Police, Mar. 30, 1904.
- <sup>162</sup> "Emigration of Sikhs," The Straits Times, Dec. 18, 1906.
- <sup>163</sup> CO 129/314, Sikhs in Foreign Employ, July 25, 1902. CO 129/314, Sikhs in Foreign Employ, Sept. 21, 1902.
- <sup>164</sup> "Arraignment or General Stoessel," *The Straits Times*, Feb. 21, 1905.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> "Policing beyond limits," North China Herald, Jul. 27, 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> "Policing beyond limits," North China Herald, Jul. 27, 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> SMA, U1-1-920, p. 11, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1907.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> SMA U1-3-1466, p. 1896, Police Force Indian Branch: Terms of Service,

Jan. 1, 1927.

167 SMA, U1-1-922, p. 35, Municipal Council of Shanghai: Report for the Year 1909.